



King's Research Portal

Document Version Peer reviewed version

Link to publication record in King's Research Portal

Citation for published version (APA):

Stockwell, S., & Dimier, V. (Accepted/In press). Development inc.? The EEC, Britain, post-colonial overseas development aid, and business. *BUSINESS HISTORY REVIEW*.

Please note that where the full-text provided on King's Research Portal is the Author Accepted Manuscript or Post-Print version this may differ from the final Published version. If citing, it is advised that you check and use the publisher's definitive version for pagination, volume/issue, and date of publication details. And where the final published version is provided on the Research Portal, if citing you are again advised to check the publisher's website for any subsequent corrections.

General rights

Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the Research Portal are retained by the authors and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognize and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights.

- •Users may download and print one copy of any publication from the Research Portal for the purpose of private study or research.
- •You may not further distribute the material or use it for any profit-making activity or commercial gain •You may freely distribute the URL identifying the publication in the Research Portal

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact librarypure@kcl.ac.uk providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

Download date: 06. Oct. 2023

Abstract: This article assesses the "business of development" in the post-colonial age, when bilateral and multilateral aid regimes offered businesses new opportunities. It uses the case study of Britain and the EEC, from Britain's accession to the Community in 1973 to the early 1980s, to demonstrate that the British government viewed multilateral aid instruments, in particular, the European Development Fund (EDF), as offering commercial opportunities for British firms. Based on records of the EEC, business associations, and the French and British states, the article analyzes business-state relationships between national governments, corporations, and supranational institutions. As the UK government tried to redirect EEC aid towards places where its firms had the most to gain, it met the opposition of other member states and European institutions as well as the disinterest of its own businesses. The British state lobbied the private sector, encouraging it to take advantage of the EDF, with limited success, although the British share of EDF-funded business eventually rose.

Keywords: business of development, post-colonial age, Great Britain, EEC, European Development Fund

Introduction

The 1950s and 1960s saw a transformation in the international order as a world formerly dominated by European colonial empires gave way to one populated by numerous new nation states and supranational organizations. Aid became a key feature of relations between these new states, excolonial powers, and the new organizations. Critics notably Kwame Nkrumah, first president of Ghana, were quick to allege that it constituted a form of neocolonialism: a "revolving credit, paid by the neocolonial master, passing through the neo-colonial State and returning to the neo-colonial master in the form of increased profits." In Nkrumah's view multilateral aid was no exception: it was a site of rivalry between states pursuing their own imperial ambitions. Nkrumah reserved some of his sternest criticisms for the new European Economic Community (EEC), a "European scheme designed to attach African countries to European imperialism." Through a discussion of Britain and the EEC over a tenyear period from the moment of Britain's accession to the Community in 1973 through to c. 1983, we indeed show that successive British governments viewed this post-colonial multilateral aid system as commercial opportunity. We analyze its endeavor to change EEC procedures to make sure EEC aid paid by benefitting its own firms.

 $^{^{\}rm 1}$ Kwame Nkrumah, Neo-colonialism: The Last Stage of Imperialism (London, 1965), xv, 242.

² Nkrumah, "Address to the Ghana National Assembly, May 3," cited in Guy Martin, "Africa and the Ideology of Eurafrica: Neo-Colonialism or Pan-Africanism?" *Journal of Modern African Studies* 20, no. 2 (1982): 221-38, esp. 229. There is a large literature on the EEC as an imperial project, some of which we discuss below. Specifically on the Treaty of Rome, see Peo Hansen & Stefan Jonsson, "Bringing Africa as a 'Dowry to Europe'," *Interventions* 13, no. 3 (2011): 443-63.

The EEC became from the outset a significant source of development aid. As early as 1957 the EEC entered into association with overseas countries and territories, mostly French and Belgian colonies in Sub-Saharan Africa. The association agreement, which subsequently came to complement the EEC member states' bilateral aid, combined reciprocal trade preferences with financial aid. A European Development Fund for Overseas Territories (later on called EDF) was established which offered aid mainly in the form of grants. It was funded by contributions from the member states, with France and Germany initially the main contributors. The European Commission, the supranational body of the EEC, was entrusted with its management, through a specific service called Directorate General 8 (DG8). In 1963 after most associated countries had become independent, the EEC updated its relationship with former colonies in the Yaoundé Convention which was signed for five years with the Associated African and Malagasy States and which established EDF II. The fund was thereafter renegotiated every five years (hence reference to EDF I, II, III etc.) along with the renewal of the convention. EDF grants could be spent by the recipient over an undetermined length of time.³ In 1969 the Yaoundé II Convention launched EDF III. When the UK joined the EEC, it agreed to contribute to the next iteration of EDF (EDF IV). The latter was established when, after lengthy discussions, independent Commonwealth (CW) states in Africa, the Caribbean, and the Pacific (ACP) eventually opted to become associates under what was renamed in 1975 the Lomé Convention.

In this article we explore how Britain tried to instrumentalize EEC development aid for its own benefit. The argument itself is not new. Much ink has been spilled debating whether multilateral aid really served the ethical aims of stimulating economic growth in developing countries or the national interests of donor countries, not least by yielding opportunities for their industries and firms, or both.⁴ Critics of the World Bank Cheryl Payer and Catherine Caufield suggest that a significant proportion of the Bank's lending returned directly to Western (American or European) transnational corporations' pockets, while development economists have shown that multilateral aid brought dividends for donor countries, including Britain.⁵ The political economist Sarah Bracking argues that the available evidence shows that donor countries "tend to place their multinational lending in agencies where they expect their companies to receive the most derivative contracts." ⁶ While British and French interests might be among the beneficiaries of these contracts, this new era of global aid governance could potentially disturb the power relations and established economic ties between ex-colonial powers and their former

³ This meant that money left over from EDF I or II could still be spent (and bids launched for projects) well after the designated five years and at a time when EDF III or IV had become operational.

⁴ Carol Lancaster, Foreign Aid: Diplomacy, Development, Domestic Politics (Chicago, 2006).

⁵ Cheryl Payer, *The World Bank: A Critical Analysis* (New York, 1982), 19; Catherine Caufield, *Masters of Illusion: The World Bank and the Poverty of Nations* (London, 1997), 242. Also see Ranald S. May, Dieter Schumacher, and Mohammed H. Malek, *Overseas Aid: The Impact on Britain and Germany* (Hemel Hempstead, 1989); Oliver Morrissey, Brian Smith, and Edward Horesh, *British Aid and International Trade: Aid Policy Making, 1979-1989* (Buckingham, 1992).

⁶ Sarah Bracking, "Regulating Capital Accumulation: Negotiating the Imperial Frontier, *Review of African Political Economy* 26 (March 2003): 11-32, see esp. 20.

colonies.⁷ Certainly, it contributed to the opening of formerly protected colonial markets to new competitors: US or German firms for instance, who might benefit from investments and projects run by multilateral aid agencies.

Yet regardless of this evidence and these debates, few archivally-based studies have been undertaken to assess the strategies employed either by corporations or member states of international organizations to make multilateral aid pay: a question highly relevant both to the scholarship on global aid governance and to business history. With a few notable exceptions, the 'business of development' in the post-colonial age has been neglected. 8 In our recent co-edited book, we sought to build on the few existing works, opening up historical discussion of the ways in which the advent of post-colonial aid regimes, bilateral as well as multilateral, potentially offered businesses new opportunities to advance their interests. This article offers a further exploration of this theme specifically as it relates to multilateral aid. It is based on a reading of the records of the EEC, business associations, and the French and British states; the last are especially important not only for exploring the means the UK adopted to advance its commercial ambitions when confronted by competition from other member states, but also for capturing the range and pattern of business-state lobbying in ways impossible through research in the archives of individual firms or business associations. Throughout our focus is primarily on the British government and its interaction with, respectively, British business and the European Commission. The politics and management of aid in recipient countries lie beyond our scope. Adopting a ten-year time frame enables us to explore both how on entry to Europe the British government sought to ensure that participation in European aid would work to Britain's benefit, and the strategies it pursued once it became clear that participation had not produced the anticipated dividends for British firms.

This argument yields several points of wider interest in relation to business history, supranational governance, and British overseas aid.

First, our argument shines a light on the interaction between the EEC/EU, member states, and business. Some scholars working on the EU integration process postulate that the delegation of

-

⁷ Giuliano Garavini, *After Empires: European Integration, Decolonization and the Challenge from the Global South, 1957-1986* (Oxford, 2012).

⁸ E.g., Elisabetta Bini, "Fuelling Modernization from the Atlantic to the Third World," in *L'Europe et la question énergétique* [Europe and the energy question], ed. Alain Beltran, Eric Bussière, and Giuliano Garavini (Brussels, 2016); Catherine Hodeir, *Stratégie d'Empire. Le Grand patronat face à la décolonisation* [The strategy of empire: big business in the face of decolonization] (Paris, 2003); Monika Pohle Fraser, "'Not the Needy but the Speedy Ones': West German Development Aid and Private Investment in the Middle East, 1960-1967," in *The Aid Rush: Aid Regimes in Northern Europe during the Cold War*, Vol. II, ed. Helge Ø. Pharo and Monika Pohle Fraser (Oslo, 2008), 217-43; Laura Kottos, *Europe between Imperial Decline and Quest for Integration: Pro-European Groups and the French, Belgian and British Empires (1947-1957)* (Brussels, 2015); Olivier Van den Bossche, "Entreprendre pour le développement. Histoire des politiques UE-ACP de développement du secteur privé (1975-2000)" [Business for development. History of private sector involvement in EU-ACP development policies (1975-2000)] (Ph.D. diss., Paris III–Sorbonne Nouvelle, 2018).

⁹ Véronique Dimier and Sarah Stockwell eds., *The Business of Development in Post-Colonial Africa* (Basingstoke, 2021).

sovereignty and power from the member states to the EU reduced private actors' control, notably over trade policies, and that "politicians consciously designed the EU's institutional framework to minimize the influence of societal interests." Others by contrast insist on the capacity of business to form associations, sectoral or/and transnational associations, and to adapt their lobbying practices to the EEC/EU institutions efficiently.¹¹ As far as EEC development aid is concerned, there were three actors which might be the object of lobbying by firms seeking to change the EDF rules or to get more contracts than their competitors: ACP states which devised and proposed the projects to be funded; the European Commission which then appraised these projects; and the member states, who were represented on an EDF committee that voted on which projects should be approved. ¹² In practice, however, it was difficult for individual firms to lobby the Commission as under the Treaty of Rome it had to ensure that calls for tenders by ACP authorities were open on equal terms to firms in all member states and ACP countries. Lobbying ACP states directly to get them to propose projects likely to advantage one specific firm was easier, especially as the ACP states needed help to devise their projects. This kind of lobbying was most likely to favor firms of former colonial powers which might have established ties to local elites. Lobbying member states for each to defend specific projects within the EDF Committee or to change the EDF rules was also possible but depended on the balance of power and coalition among them, as the voting system was by qualified majority.

In the case of Britain, however, it seems that none of these scenarios captures what happened, even though some firms did lobby the UK government. Rather, it was primarily the British state that lobbied the private sector, encouraging it to take advantage of the EDF. Such an observation bears out Laurence Badel's warning about studying private actors and their actions at the global level without taking into account their links with their national governments. Our findings cannot provide an answer as to where the balance of power lies between private actors and political ones, or between the British

¹⁰ On this debate, see Andréas Dür, "Bringing Economic Interests Back into the Study of EU Trade Policy-Making," *British Journal of Politics & International Relations* 10 (2008), 29.

¹¹ Dür, "Bringing"; Grace Ballor, "Agents of Integration: Multinational Firms and the European Union," *Enterprise & Society*, 21, no. 4 (2020): 886-92; Maria Green Cowles, "Setting the Agenda for a New Europe: the ERT and EC 1992," *Journal of Common Market Studies* 33, no. 4 (1995): 501-26; Sylvain Laurens, *Les Courtiers du capitalism: Milieux d'affaires et bureaucrates à Bruxelles* [The brokers of capitalism: businessmen and bureaucrats in Brussels] (Marseille, 2015); Hélène Michel, *Représenter le patronat européen: Formes d'organization patronale et modes d'action européene* [Representing European employers: forms of employers' organization and modes of European action] (Brussels, 2013).

¹² The Commission comprised the political college of commissioners appointed for five years by member states. Commissioners were supposed to be completely independent in the performance of their functions. While working with a system of collegiate decision-making, they each had a responsibility for a particular department (Directorate General) that specialized in one policy area and which was staffed by permanent career civil servants.

¹³ Laurence Badel, "Milieux économiques et relations internationales: bilan et perspectives de la recherche au début du xxie siècle" [Economic circles and international relations: assessment and perspectives of research at the beginning of the 21st century], *Relations internationales* 157, no. 1, (2014): 3-24, esp. 21.

government and EEC institutions.¹⁴ However, they certainly validate former studies about the tendency of national EEC governments to defend their firms when confronted with EEC regulations enforcing competition, and they contribute to business history in showing that power relations between international organizations, states, and firms are more complex than meets the eye. ¹⁵

Second, in advancing this argument about the British state's determination to ensure that British business benefitted from EEC aid, we offer a fresh perspective on the history of British overseas aid. Greater commercialization in British aid is generally traced to the late 1970s, and more particularly the 1980s under the Conservative governments of Margaret Thatcher (1979-92). This article, however, identifies a 'commercial turn' in British policy in the early 1970s. This article, however, identifies a 'commercial turn' in British policy in the early 1970s. Our argument here is that this was not principally a consequence of business lobbying, but a strategy adopted by the Conservative government of Edward Heath (1970-4) to ensure that aid aligned with wider economic policy. Our discussion of Thatcher's first government also adds to the existing literature on the commercialization of aid in the 1980s, highlighting how different dynamics applied in relation to EEC aid than to other bilateral or multilateral aid. In identifying the self-interested objectives that shaped British policy, our account of Britain and the EDF also differs from that advanced by Ireton in his history of British overseas development, in which he describes Britain's efforts to introduce changes to EDF procedures as designed to improve the practice of European aid and to ensure that it reached those most in need. The second state of the second state of

Third, this article means to highlight a neglected aspect of the Lomé convention. The positions of the member states during the negotiations of this convention have been well documented. So has been the capacity of the African states (whether the former associated states or the Commonwealth

-

¹⁴ Neil Rollings, "The Vast and Unsolved Enigma of Power': Business History and Business Power," *Enterprise & Society* 22, no. 4 (2021): 893–920.

Neil Rollings and Laurent Warlouzet, "Business History and European Integration. How EEC Competition Policy Affected Companies' Strategies," *Business History* 62, no. 5 (2018), 728.
 Gordon Cumming, *Aid to Africa: French and British Policies from the Cold War to the New Millennium* (Aldershot, 2001), 77; see also: Barrie Ireton, *Britain's International Development Policies: A History of DFID and Overseas Aid* (Basingstoke, 2013), 185-210; Oliver Morrissey, "The Commercialization of British Aid: Business Interests and the UK Aid Budget, 1978-1988," *Development Policy Review* 8, no. 3 (May 2008): 301-22; John Toye, "The Aid and Trade Provision of the British Overseas Aid Programme," in *Britain's Overseas Aid Since 1979: Between Idealism and Self-Interest*, ed. Anuradha Bose and Peter Burnell (Manchester, 1991). Morrissey, Smith, and Horesh show that in practice this amounted more to a commercialization of rhetoric than policy since significant cuts to Britain's aid budget (especially bilateral) reduced "the size of the pie available for commercial benefit": Morrissey, Smith, and Horesh, *British Aid*, 17.

¹⁷ Our interpretation of Heath's policies corresponds to that advanced in an article published after ours was written: Gerold Krozewski, "Official British Aid Policy, External Economic Relations and Development, 1947-1974: Contingent Continuities From Empire to Post-Empire," *Journal of Imperial and Commonwealth History* (pub. online 15 April 2023), DOI: 10.1080/03086534.2023.2196837. Krozewski argues that the Heath government's efforts to ensure aid served UK external economic and financial relations resembles the dynamics of development policy in the 1940s and thus indicates continuities between the colonial and postcolonial periods.

¹⁸ Ireton, Britain's International Development Policies, 140-144.

newcomers) to unite around a common position.¹⁹ Scholars of international relations have interpreted Lomé I in terms of dynamic interdependence, a kind of 'collective clientelism' between the EEC and developing countries.²⁰ Some believe that the ACP states, acting as a united group, were able to exploit the ties that linked them to a more powerful group of states and impose a more or less equal relationship. This enabled them to mitigate those features of the original association agreements which had informed Nkrumah's characterization of the EEC as neo-imperial.²¹ Others, however, suggest that Lomé was similar to its predecessors. They analyze it as a new instrument of economic exploitation and control, or as a way for former colonial powers like France and Britain to maintain their zones of influence in Africa.²² Our article corresponds to the latter interpretation in so far as we argue Britain sought to adapt EDF procedures to serve its own interests.

Our arguments here also bear upon wider discussion about supra-nationality and international organizations. EU specialists like Anand Menon argue that the issue at stake in the delegation of power from the member states to the EEC/EU institutions is not so much some abstract consideration concerning the transfer of sovereignty, as it is the concern for each member state to secure greater distributional benefits for its own constituency through its control of EEC institutions.²³ Scholars working on EEC policies relating to competition, or other international institutions like the League of Nations, and international cooperation agreements in specific fields like MGOs, emphasize the tendency for member states to defend their own national interests and/or firms at the expense of supranational regulation and global governance.²⁴ Our conclusions confirm this.

-

¹⁹ See e.g., Véronique Dimier, *The Invention of a European Development Aid Bureaucracy. Recycling Empire* (Basingstoke, 2014), chapter 5; Lotte Drieghe, "The First Lomé Convention Between the EEC and ACP Group Revisited: Bringing Geopolitics Back In," *Journal of European Integration* 42, no. 6 (2020), 783–98; Michael E. Odijie, "Unintentional Neo-Colonialism? Three Generations of Trade and Development Relationship between EU and West Africa," *Journal of European Integration* 44, no. 3 (2022): 347-63; Guia Migani, "La Grande-Bretagne, les pays ACP et les négociations pour la convention de Lomé (1973-1975)" [Great Britain, the ACP countries and the negotiations for the Lomé Convention (1973-1975)], *Revue Française de Civilisation britannique* 18, no. 2 (2013): 87-104; Jean-Marie Palayret, "Mondialisme contre régionalisme: CEE et ACP dans les négociations de la convention de Lomé, 1970-1975" [Globalism versus regionalism: EEC and ACP in the negotiations of the Lomé Convention, 1970-1975] in *Inside the European Community: Actors and Policies in the European Integration, 1957-1972*, ed. Antonio Varsori (Baden-Baden, 2005).

²⁰ John Ravenhill, *Collective Clientelism, the Lomé Conventions and North-South Relations* (New York, 1985).

²¹ Carol Cosgrove Twitchett, *Europe and Africa: From Association to Partnership* (Farnborough, 1978).

²² Mark Langan, "Budget Support and Africa-European Union Relations: Free Market Reform and Neo-colonialism?" *European Journal of International Relations* 21, no. 1 (2015): 101-21. Also see Jeffery Herbst, "Theories of International Cooperation: The Case of the Lomé Convention," *Polity* 19, no. 4 (1987): 637–59; Marjorie Lister, *The European Community and the Developing World* (Avebury, 1988); Drieghe, "First Lomé Convention."

Anand Menon, "Member States and International Institutions: Institutionalizing Intergovernmentalism in the European Union," *Comparative European Politics* 1 (2003), 186.

²⁴ Laurent Warlouzet, "The Collapse of the French Shipyard of Dunkirk and EEC State Aid Control (1977-86)," *Business History* 62, no. 5 (2018): 858-78; Glenda Sluga, *Internationalism in the Age of*

In what follows we first show how Britain's entry to the EEC coincided with a commercial turn in British aid policy and highlight the degree to which the UK regarded participation in European aid as a commercial opportunity. The second section demonstrates how - in line with these ambitions to ensure the EDF served British interests - the UK sought during the negotiations preceding the Lomé convention to redirect EEC aid geographically towards places where British firms had the most to gain and to revise EDF procedures. In a third section we show that, in the first five years of funding under Lomé, European aid proved less profitable for Britain than the British government had anticipated. In the fourth and fifth parts, we analyze the strategies the government then pursued to try and change this. We conclude by briefly noting that (within distinct limits) these strategies paid off, since the returns for British business improved somewhat thereafter.

Commercializing UK overseas development policy in the early 1970s

It is well known that Edward Heath, who became British prime minister following the Conservative Party's success in the British general election in June 1970, was firmly committed to Britain's entry to the European Community. Rather less well-known is his government's approach to overseas aid.

Heath's accession to office coincided with the inauguration in 1970 of the UN Second Development Decade, forcing the issue of overseas aid up the new government's agenda. UN member states were asked to ensure that by 1980 their official development assistance reached 0.7% of their GNP, and, by 1975, 1% of all financial flows (including private investment) to developing countries. In October 1970 Heath pledged Britain's "best endeavours" to reach the 1 percent target. Making this commitment was seen as vital to Britain's international standing and prestige. But in other respects it did not correspond to either the priorities, or the interests, of a government confronted by rising unemployment and ongoing economic difficulties. Reconciling Heath's domestic priorities and these commitments pointed to a more hard-headed aid policy. Hitherto, British aid had been less commercialized than that of some other donor countries, reflecting the aid philosophy of the Labour government as well as of civil servants in the new Ministry of Overseas Development (ODM), which Labour had created after its election to office in 1964. By the late 1960s financial difficulties arising

Nationalism (Philadelphia, 2013); Mark Pollack and Gregory Shaffer, When Cooperation Fails: The International Law and Politics of Genetically-Modified Foods (Oxford, 2009).

²⁵ "Overseas aid," 5 Oct. 1970, CAB 128/47, CM 26(70)3, UK National Archives, Kew, London, UK (hereafter UKNA).

²⁶ "Aid," Memorandum, Secretary of State for Foreign and Commonwealth Affairs, 22 Sep. 1970, CAB 129/151, CP (70) 42, UKNA.

²⁸ There were, however, several initiatives linking aid to the promotion of trade and industry: Commonwealth Assistance Loans (1958) and the "surplus capacity initiative" (1962), which saw Britain advance additional aid to be used for the purchase of British goods for which there was surplus

especially from sterling devaluation in 1967 had begun to prompt a reassessment of the UK's approach, and by 1970, about half of all British Commonwealth bilateral aid was tied.²⁹ Now Heath's government was determined to make overseas development aid align yet more closely with British economic needs.

One of Heath's first moves was to demote the ODM from a separate ministry to a department, the Overseas Development Administration (ODA), in the FCO. In line with the UN 1 per cent target, the government also established a working party to examine measures to stimulate the flow of private investment to developing countries.³⁰ The working party's report, published in April 1971, led to the creation that year of a Private Investment and Consultancies Department in the ODA, with responsibility for advising on and arranging feasibility studies, pre-investment surveys and project-management consultancies. The government also pledged to follow other OECD industrialized countries by introducing an investment insurance scheme, and where possible concluding bilateral investment protection agreements for the protection of new and existing investments.³¹ From the mid-1970s the British government duly entered into agreements of this kind, which became important devices for promoting the activities of multinational firms in developing countries.³² In 1972 in another move, Heath's government established the British Overseas Trade Board to advise on overseas trade and the promotion of UK exports. Since this fed directly into government policy and included representatives of large companies as well as the Confederation of British Industry (CBI) among its members, it became a channel by which private-sector interests secured access to policymaking.³³

Alongside these measures, other efforts focused on making British official aid work more effectively in support of British business. When an interdepartmental working party on aid policy appointed in December 1971 recommended that more emphasis be placed on both the direction and forms of aid "which provided good prospects for our exports and investments and political interests," a

productive capacity in Britain. However, it was noted within the FCO that past policy had not been geared to commercial benefits: minute D.M. Kerr, 19 Oct. 1972, FCO 59/817, no 223, UKNA.

²⁹ By 1969 43% of British bilateral aid was tied, rising to 48% in 1970, plus a further 16% of total aid in 1970 tied to British or local recipient procurement: Bruce Dinwiddy, ed., *Aid Performance and Development Policies of Western Countries. Studies in US, UK, EEC and Dutch Programs* (New York, 1973), 36. On the late 1960s, see: Krozewski "Official British Aid," 11-13; Jim Tomlinson, "The Commonwealth, the Balance of Payments and the Politics of International Poverty: British Aid Policy, 1958-1971,". *Contemporary European History*, 12, no. 4 (1999), 413-29.

³⁰ "Overseas aid," 5 Oct 1970, CAB 128/47, CM 26(70)3, UKNA.

³¹ Foreign and Commonwealth Office and Department of Trade and Industry: British Private Investment (Cmnd. 4656, PP. 1970-1), paras. 5-10, 16-19.

³² See "International Investment Agreements Navigator, United Kingdom," United Nations UNCTAD Investment Policy Hub, accessed 22 March 2021, https://investmentpolicy.unctad.org/international-investment-agreements/countries/221/united-kingdom. For comparison with how another European state followed a similar approach, see Sabine Pitteloud, "Multinationals' Need for State Protection: the Creation of the Swiss Investment Risk Guarantee in the 1960s," in *Security and Insecurity in Business History: Case Studies in the Perception and Negotiation of Threats*, ed. Mark Jakob, Nina Kleinöder, and Christian Kleinschmidt (Baden Baden, 2021), 111-34.

³³ Morrissey, Smith, and Horesh, *British Aid*, 59-61.

major review of all British aid programs was commissioned.³⁴ This "programme analysis and review" (PAR) was charged with ensuring that the 'interests' aid was intended to promote "have a reasonable relationship to the sums we are investing." ³⁵ The most significant immediate outcome from the PAR was the creation of a new joint FCO/ODA Aid Policy Committee to consider the British aid program in relation to broader concerns of British foreign policy. Although the review did not result in the introduction of any high-profile initiative (perhaps one reason why the Heath commercialization of policy has remained below the scholarly radar), the FCO had suggested in early 1971 that "a new aid philosophy" was already "de facto in operation." ³⁶ Now staff within the FCO's Economic Planning department argued that more aid should be used to generate business for industries currently struggling to attract orders. ³⁷ British exporters concurred, lamenting that other donor aid programs, like the French, through the use of 'credit mixte' or Canadian-style double tying, did more to advantage their national interests. ³⁸

At this pivotal moment in British aid policy, accession to the EEC and participation in the EDF brought the prospect of significant changes to the profile of British overseas development spending, possibly soaking up 10-20 percent of Britain's total aid program.³⁹ Hitherto, multilateral aid had constituted only a small proportion of British official development assistance, typically amounting to no more than about 10% of aid expenditure.⁴⁰ This was a smaller percentage than for any other member of the OECD's Development Assistance Committee except Australia and Portugal, reflecting Britain's focus on bilateral aid to former and remaining dependencies as well as its previous exclusion from the EEC. ⁴¹ It was this concentration on bilateral aid that had enabled Britain to tie a growing percentage of aid to the purchase of British supplies (even though, as discussed above, British aid was less commercialized than that of some other countries), and, increasingly, to target it more strategically.

Yet from the outset Heath's government regarded participation in European aid as a commercial opportunity. EDF contracts were financially secure and provided in effect a "captive market" for firms.⁴² Moreover, civil servants hoped that participation in the EDF could lead to opportunities for

³⁴ Minute, J.E. Cable, 10 Jan. 1972, quoting "Adams [interdepartmental] Report" on aid, FCO 59/808, UKNA. Also see "Programme Analysis and Review [PAR]: Selection of Topics for 1972," memorandum Chief Secretary to Treasury, 6 Dec. 1971, CAB 129/160, CP (71)150, UKNA.

³⁵ Minute, J.E. Cable, 10 Jan. 1972, FCO 59/808, UKNA.

³⁶ Wade-Gery, "Aid policy," minute, 29 Jan. 1971, FCO 59/670, no 15, UKNA.

³⁷ "Economics of Rephasing Aid Expenditure" (paper by Economic Planning Staff), 14 Mar. 1972, FCO 59/808, no 12, UKNA.

³⁸ E.g., Minutes, PAR Committee meeting at Treasury, 8 Aug. 1972, FCO 59/815, 178c, UKNA.

³⁹Report from the Select Committee on Overseas Development. Session 1972-73. The United Kingdom's Entry in Europe and Economic Relations with Developing Countries, Vols. 1 & II (PP. 1972-3, HMSO, 1973), Vol. 1, para. 87.

⁴⁰ 15.77% in 1969, but only just over 9% in 1968 and again in 1970: calculated from FCO/ODA, *British Aid Statistics*, 1968 to 1972 (HMSO, 1973), table 2.

⁴¹ Dinwiddy, ed. Aid Performance, 37-40.

⁴² "Business Opportunities under the European Development Fund," brief for John de Courcy by FCO, 8 July 1982, FCO 98/1386, UKNA.

Britain in francophone states.⁴³ It is likely no coincidence that at the time of British accession the London Chamber of Commerce explored opportunities in non-CW associated states, organizing commercial missions to the Ivory Coast and Zaire in 1973 and 1975 respectively.⁴⁴ Equally, while they recognized that Britain might now face competition from firms of other EEC member states in traditional British markets, British civil servants were optimistic that on balance EDF aid to EEC CW associates would probably be spent in Britain.⁴⁵

There were good reasons for this optimism. The PAR had recently demonstrated that British business generally benefitted disproportionately from multilateral aid. Civil servants calculated that in 1971 the total British dispersal of aid amounted to £277 million, generating exports estimated at £110 million. But whereas bilateral aid directly supported 4.5% of British exports to developing countries, this figure rose to c.10% of all exports to developing countries when multilateral aid was also factored in.46 Indeed between 1965 and the first half of 1972, the British contribution to the World Bank was heavily outweighed in value by business produced for the UK through World Bank-donated funds. In total in this period, Britain had received an estimated \$1200 million orders from procurement funded by World Bank aid. The work of the International Development Association (IDA), established in 1960 to assist developing countries through the provision of loans on preferential terms, had proven a little less lucrative for Britain; nevertheless, Britain's contribution to the IDA also more than paid for itself. Up to 1 January 1972 Britain had paid \$284 million and received \$371.7m in procurement. The picture was not all rosy, as the British share of World Bank contracts had declined over the period from 18.7% to 11.0% while the American had risen from 21.4% to 22.9.47 However, the evidence to date was sufficiently positive that the 1972 PAR observed that the commercial benefits of multilateral aid "outweigh those of tied bilateral aid" (since the returns on the latter could never be greater than the sums Britain had donated).⁴⁸

The positive commercial dividends of multilateral aid partly reflected a favorable British balance of trade with the developing world. ⁴⁹ In turn, this related to the established presence of British interests in former colonies. Tellingly, the British share of procurement arising from the World Bank and IDA spending was greatest in South Asia and Commonwealth Africa. Conversely British civil

⁴³ "The Relationship between Aid and Economic and Political Benefits" Report by ODA, FCO, and Dept of Trade, March 1973, para 58, FCO 59/996, PAR 1972, UKNA.

⁴⁴ Minutes LCCI Council, 8 May 1973, "Mission to Zaire," CLC/B/150/MS16459/036-7, London Metropolitan Archives, London [LMA]; 13 May 1975 Item 77: Directors report on chamber's mission to Ivory Coast, 4-14 April, LMA.

⁴⁵ Minutes meeting, 14 June 1972, FCO 59/813, UKNA.

⁴⁶ Committee paper, "Developing Countries as Export Markets and the Trade Case for Aid," FCO 59/813, no 118, FCO/ODA PAR, UKNA.

⁴⁷ ODA, FCO, "UK Procurement in Multilateral Agencies," 20 Apr. 1972, FCO 59/811, no 58, UKNA. ⁴⁸ "The Relationship between Aid and Economic and Political Benefits. Report by ODA, FCO, and

Dept of Trade," Mar. 1973, para. 9, FCO 59/996, PAR 1972, UKNA.

⁴⁹ Committee paper, "Developing Countries as Export Markets and the Trade Case for Aid," FCO 59/813, no 118, FCO/ODA PAR, UKNA.

servants believed that the declining share was accounted for by the increasing proportion of World Bank money going to Southeast Asia or Latin America, as well as to the growing strength of Japanese business in Pakistan.⁵⁰ As studies of British aid in a later period would confirm, strong British connections were crucial to Britain's position as a beneficiary of multilateral aid.⁵¹ A diaspora of British technical assistance personnel, consultants, and the Crown Agents, established in the colonial era to provide a range of services to the colonies, including procurement, helped reinforce historic connections and were perceived as important for supporting British business.⁵²

In sum, British ministers and civil servants considered that Britain stood to gain more from EDF spending than Britain itself would contribute to the EDF so long as all ACP CW countries gained associate status. Indeed, the EDF "could well provide a balance of payments gain for the UK compared with tied bilateral aid." The UK therefore had an interest in securing a large enough EDF to accommodate CW states and, in common with France, in maximizing the flow of aid from Germany and other EEC members to former colonies. 54

Britain's entry to the EEC and participation in the EDF

Realizing the commercial potential of participation in the EDF required careful negotiation to ensure that, as bluntly stated in one Cabinet paper, "the Commonwealth gets as much EDF aid as possible." As the FCO concluded in summer 1973, the key question was how to limit the increased financial commitment the EDF entailed for the UK, without jeopardizing the Commonwealth associates' access to the Fund, "and our chances of increased procurement." Three years later the goal remained the same. Following the inclusion of the CW African Caribbean and Pacific countries in the Lomé Convention, British civil servants met to discuss a paper whose title proclaimed their ambitions: "Ways and Means of Getting EDF Aid flowing in the Right Way into the Countries in which we are interested." The British share of the EDF under Lomé (EDF IV) was fixed initially at £360m, or circa

⁵² David Sunderland, *Managing British Colonial and Post-Colonial Development: The Crown Agents,* 1914-1974 (Woodbridge, 2007); Committee on the Relationship between Aid and Commercial Benefits, "Demonstration Effect of British Exports," 27 Apr. 1972, FCO 59/811, no 64, FCO ODA PAR, UKNA.

⁵⁰ "UK Procurement in Multilateral Agencies," FCO 59/811, no 58, UKNA.

⁵¹ May, Schumacher and Malek, *Overseas Aid*, chapter 4.

⁵³ "The Relationship between Aid and Economic and Political Benefits. Report by ODA, FCO, and Dept of Trade," Mar. 1973, para 25, FCO 59/996, PAR 1972, UKNA.

⁵⁴ Report by Working Group on Europe, attached to memorandum by Chancellor of the Duchy of Lancaster, "United Kingdom Policies in an Enlarged European Community," 8 Feb. 1972, CAB 129/161, CP (72)15, UKNA.

⁵⁵ "United Kingdom Policies in an Enlarged European Community," CAB 129/161, CP (72)15, UKNA. ⁵⁶ Note by FCO/ODA, "New Convention of Association: Provision for the European Development Fund," para 13, OD 9/399, no. 4, UKNA.

18.7% of the total EDF budget. As the British noted, "we cannot fail to interest ourselves in the expenditure of £360m of British taxpayers' money."⁵⁷

To ensure the EDF worked for Britain the British government hoped, before the Lomé convention was signed, to broaden its geographical scope to include the Mediterranean and Asia.⁵⁸ The British government justified their call for an expansion on the grounds that the Asian states were those "in greatest need."⁵⁹ But while there were those within the British aid community who were genuinely concerned with the development needs of CW Asian states, in other quarters anxieties focused closer to home: namely, on the possible repercussions for British trade, especially in India, which the FCO had recently calculated bought more British exports than almost any other developing country.⁶⁰

Previous experience showed a correlation between the level of aid to India and Pakistan and Britain's share in their trade. Between 1960 and 1963 the proportion of aid the two countries derived from Britain had fallen by 8 percent while they were also receiving growing sums of tied aid from America. Concurrently, Britain's share in their imports declined from 19% to 15%. In February 1963 the director of the Federation of British Industries had lobbied the government to use aid to buttress British trade with India. More assistance was subsequently directed at India. By 1972 CW Asian countries received approximately 40% of all UK bilateral aid. Now faced with the prospect that Britain's accession to the EEC would reverse this trend and force a decline in British aid to India, the FBI's successor organization, the CBI, feared the consequences in relation to nations "near the point of economic take-off" which constituted promising markets for British industry.

It was quickly apparent, however, that there was little prospect of getting CW Asian states designated as associates in the Lomé Convention. A 'declaration of intent' in the accession treaty signaled the Community's intention to "extend and strengthen" trade relations with CW Asian countries, but this declaration fell far short of a full commitment. This worried the UK parliamentary select committee on overseas development, which judged that, by agreeing to participate in the EDF before the status of Commonwealth countries had been established, Heath's government had left Britain

⁶⁰ Except for Nigeria and Spain (which officials classified as a developing country): Table "UK Exports to Developing Countries, 1971," FCO 59/810, UKNA.

⁵⁷ Meeting of Heads of Development Divisions, "Ways and Means of Getting EDF Aid flowing in the Right Way into the Countries in which We are Interested," Discussion paper by European Dept., 18-21 Oct. 1976, OD 9/410, UKNA.

⁵⁸ "United Kingdom Policies in an Enlarged European Community," CAB 129/161, CP (72)15, UKNA. On this point see Migani, "La Grande-Bretagne," 89-90.

⁵⁹ Dimier, *Invention*, 80-3.

⁶¹ Memorandum ODM, "Aid and Exports to the Commonwealth," 24 May 1965, CAB 130/229, Misc 56/4, UKNA.

⁶² Letters from Sir Norman Kipping (director) to Chancellor of Exchequer, President Board of Trade, and Secretary of State for Commonwealth Relations, 22 Feb. 1963, MS 200/F/3/D3/1/X1, fos 129-34, Archive of FBI, University of Warwick.

⁶³ Select Committee on Overseas Development, Vol. II, Appendix 9, Memorandum by the CBI.

in a less than optimal position and expressed "reservations" about the commitments the government had (rashly, it implied) made as the price of EEC membership.⁶⁴

The British were more optimistic that they could persuade the EDF to extend its sphere of operation to include the donation of aid to non-associated states, including not only Asian but also Central and South American countries, other regions it identified as important to British interests. Naturally, therefore, the UK government endorsed India's efforts to secure a commercial agreement with the EEC that would also give India access to some EEC financial and technical cooperation. Even though the EDF sphere of operation was not extended outside the ACP countries, the UK continued thereafter to urge the EEC to accept the principle of giving aid to non-associated states, and to steer an enlarged EEC away from its regional emphasis in development towards a more global approach. ⁶⁵

Most fundamentally the British needed to ensure that ACP CW states were accorded the same status and privileges as existing EEC associates. As they set about realizing this ambition, old rivalries were, as Dimier argues elsewhere, resurrected within the framework of the European aid regime. ⁶⁶ Under the provisions of Protocol 22 of the UK, Denmark, and Ireland Accession Treaty signed in 1972, all UK dependencies in Africa, the Caribbean, and the Pacific were offered associate status, and more precisely three options: participation in Yaoundé II's successor; a less advantageous kind of association through art. 238 of the Treaty of Rome; or mere trade agreements. In the early 1970s the British embarked on a campaign to persuade CW African states, suspicious of the EEC, of the advantages of the Yaoundé-style association, the only one that gave access to aid as well as preferential trading arrangements. For their part, the French government (in coalition with the old associates) unsuccessfully fought a rearguard action to convince them of the benefits of other possible options. For sure, the enlargement of the Yaoundé convention to newcomers was not in the French interest: as Jean Marie Palayret noted, in 1966, 61% of the associated states' imports came from the EEC, of which 34.4% were from France.⁶⁷ The French Ministry of Industry and Science was well aware that "traditional ties between France and the first Yaoundé associates" had enabled the French economy to benefit "a lot, at least for ten years, from the EDF funding." It feared that a flow of EEC aid to anglophone states would favor British firms "which obviously have strong positions in these countries." It concluded that the extension of the Yaoundé model of association to Commonwealth countries would offer "few

-

⁶⁴ Select Committee on Overseas Development, I, para. 52.

⁶⁵ Roy Hattersley to Judith Hart, 7 Jan. 1975, T 317/2468, UKNA. A Cooperation Agreement was signed with India in December 1973, but this covered only trade; a second agreement signed in 1981 included technical and financial cooperation, mostly concentrated on food aid. See Pascaline Winand, Marika Vicziany, and Poonam Datar, *The European Union and India: Rhetoric or Meaningful Partnership?* (Cheltenham, 2015), 86, 89, 97. In 1974, the Asian and Latin American program was set up, which mainly included emergency aid. It was paid through a specific line in the EEC budget. See Martin Holland, *The European Union and the Third World* (Basingstoke, 1983), 79.

⁶⁶ Dimier, *Invention*, 101-3.

⁶⁷ Palayret, "Mondialisme," 373.

advantages for our industry" and would not compensate for the "effect of the UK competition on the markets of the first Associated African and Malagasy Associates."68

In the end, however, the old francophone associates and the CW newcomers succeeded in establishing a shared understanding which enabled all the CW A CP countries to choose the Yaoundé route.⁶⁹ In 1975 the Lomé Convention consequently extended full associate status to these countries. As the British and the CW associates wished, the Yaoundé convention system of 'reverse preference' endorsed by the French was replaced by the non-reciprocity principle, in conformity with the GATT generalized system of trade preference. ⁷⁰ The ACP sugar and banana producers were given preferential access to the Community's market.⁷¹ In addition, the British successfully engineered a significant change in the way funding was awarded. Henceforth aid would be awarded not as previously to individual projects proposed by each associate, but on a program basis in which an envelope of funding was granted to each associate according to its level of poverty. This was considered as the best way to ensure a fair division of EDF funds between former French and British colonies.⁷²

Britain's share of EDF-funded contracts under Lomé

Despite these arrangements it was soon evident that Britain's accession to the EEC did not immediately bring Britain commercial benefits on the scale anticipated. Lomé was signed in 1975 but EDF IV did not become fully operational before the end of 1977. While in the first five years of funding under Lomé (to 1982) Britain's contribution to the fund was initially set at 18.7%, as table 1 shows British firms' share of the value of contracts awarded to European business was only just over 13%.73 Commercial returns for Britain from the EDF were hence significantly poorer than those from other multilateral agencies, notably the World Bank.⁷⁴ In contrast, France, Belgium, and Italy were winning shares significantly larger than their contributions.

[ISERT TABLE 1 NEAR HERE]

⁶⁸ Note on enlargement of EEC (unsigned) from the Ministère du département industriel et scientifique, Direction Etude et programme, sous-direction Echange Internationale et coopération, 30 Mar. 1973, File 19900489, box 38, archives of the SGCI (Secrétariat Général des Affaires Européennes), French National Archives, Paris.

⁶⁹ Migani, "La Grande-Bretagne," 90.

⁷⁰ Under the system of reverse preference, goods produced by associates had preferential access to the EEC and vice-versa. The non-reciprocity principles meant that associates could keep their trade barriers for goods coming from the EEC, e.g. to protect nascent industry.

⁷¹ Ireton, Britain's International Development Policies, 140; Lister, European Community. Non programmable aid was also added, like the Sysmin and Stabex (Systems of stabilization of export earnings from mining and agricultural products).

⁷² Dimier, *Invention*, 81-5, 89-90.

⁷³ FCO brief provided for John de Courcy, "Business Opportunities under the European Development Fund," 8 July 1982, FCO 98/1386, UKNA.

⁷⁴ A position later confirmed by May, Schumacher, and Malek, *Overseas Aid*, 78-85.

The overall figures disguise some distinct variations in British performance across sectors. Under EDF arrangements, tenders were divided into three categories: work contracts (construction work); supply (of materials); and technical assistance (with the preparation of project proposals or bids). As Table 2 shows, British companies fared particularly badly in securing contracts for construction work, which attracted the lion's share - some 60% - of the entire EDF spend on development. While these figures may underreport British success (since it was possible that some firms listed as 'local' were UK firms in disguise, and the figures also did not take into account British companies' supply of materials to other EEC firms involved in the EDF bids), the overall picture was poor. In 1981 just one British construction firm, Marples Ridgway, succeeded in securing a works contract (to build the Mafeteng-Tsoloane road in Lesotho). Moreover, by 1982 within the crucial categories of 'works', there appeared to be no evidence of improvement in Britain's share of contracts: indeed, quite the reverse: as can be seen from Table 2, in 1981 the British share of works contracts awarded to European firms declined from 6.77% to 6.06%.

[INSERT TABLE 2 NEAR HERE]

Britain's disappointing share of contracts reflected the geographical distribution of EDF funds. Of all contracts occurring in African states by the end of 1981, 46 were in francophone countries, and only 28 in anglophone.⁷⁷ One of the reasons for this may have been that anglophone associates were allocated and receiving less EDF money than the francophone, as illustrated in Table 3. Although the new Lomé arrangements awarded each associate an envelope of funding supposedly according to its level of poverty, the British suspected that the criteria used for establishing poverty (each associate's GNP and population) were interpreted "flexibly" and the allocation of funds inconsistent.⁷⁸ However, the geographical pattern of spending under EDF IV reflected as well the fact that some former British colonies were slow to exploit the opportunities offered by their new status as EEC associates. Each associate could choose when to spend the money in its 'envelope', and most anglophone countries (like Tanzania or Kenya) only launched their first EDF tenders in 1978-1979. Nigeria, where British

⁷⁵ C. A. Preece (DOT) to Crowe (ECD, FCO), 10 Mar. 1982, FCO 98/1385, UKNA.

⁷⁶ Coker (DOT) to Powell, 26 Feb. 1982, FCO 98/1385, UKNA.

⁷⁷ British Overseas Trade Board Tropical Africa Advisory Group [TAAG]. European Development Fund, Second Report of the Sub-Committee. UK Firms' Performance in Winning Works Contracts, 2.9, April 1983, FCO 98/1649, UKNA.

⁷⁸ The House of Lords Select Committee on the European Communities (1980-81), cited in Dimier, *Invention*, 96; see also M.K. & M.N. Anyadike-Danes "The geographical allocation of the European Development Fund during the Lomé Convention," *World Development*, 20, no. 11 (1992): 1647-1661.

⁷⁹ Com 77-85, Reports from Commission to Council on the results of invitations to tender (EDF) 1977-1985, Archives Historique de la Commission Européenne [AHCE]. According to these reports, Nigeria did not launch any call for tender before 1984.

business was particularly strongly represented, had insisted during the Lomé Convention that it should be a donor rather than a recipient. This being rejected, Nigeria particularly had been reluctant to propose projects for funding.⁸⁰ At the same time, francophone states might still have been spending funds awarded under EDF I, II, and III.⁸¹ There were also more large-scale projects in francophone than in anglophone states. ⁸² As discussed below, British firms regarded bidding for these European-funded projects in francophone states challenging,

[INSERT TABLE 3 NEAR HERE]

Making European aid work for Britain: the Thatcher government's efforts to improve the share of contracts won by British firms

Britain's poor performance worried Thatcher's government, elected to office in 1979. Under Harold Wilson (1974-6) and then James Callaghan (1976-9), Labour had placed greater weight on using aid to alleviate poverty, even though it was Callaghan's government that in 1977 launched the Aid and Trade Provision (ATP) Scheme, an overtly commercial measure which introduced aid-related subsidies for British exports. Wilson's government had reversed the Heath decision to locate responsibility for development policy within the FCO, restoring the ODA to full independent ministry status. Now Thatcher again placed development within the FCO. Her government also deployed the ATP more aggressively, announcing in February 1980 that ATP, originally intended to be no more than 5% of bilateral aid, would become an integral part of a commercial aid policy. 83 A 1980 inter-departmental Aid Policy Review declared the new government's aim to give greater weight to political, industrial, and commercial considerations in allocating aid. In contrast to civil servants a decade before, the authors of the 1980 review were more skeptical about the commercial benefits of multilateral aid: while "in theory" multilateral aid might offer greater commercial opportunities, they suggested bilateral aid was more flexible, and better geared for the pursuit of political objectives.⁸⁴ But Britain had little choice but to maintain its contribution to EEC aid, and discussion now ensued among British civil servants as to the reasons behind Britain's low share of EDF contracts and how to improve it. In 1980 a working party of the British Overseas Trade Board Tropical Africa Advisory Group (TAAG) was established to investigate; two years later it was reactivated to enquire into the ongoing failure of British firms to secure more public-works contracts. 85 The CBI's deputy director, senior figures from the Midland and

_

⁸⁰ Lister, European Community, 87.

⁸¹ See our introduction.

⁸² TAAG Report (1983), FCO 98/1649, UKNA.

⁸⁴ "Review of the Overseas Aid Programme. Report by the Official Group on Overseas Aid," para 8a, PREM 19/319, UKNA.

⁸⁵ TAAG Report (1983), Introduction, FCO 98/1649, UKNA.

National Westminster Banks, and Marples Ridgway and Wimpey Asphalt Ltd (two companies among the handful of British firms which had been successful in securing contracts within the works sector) were drafted in to participate.⁸⁶

Some British business associations were also concerned. In late 1981, for example, the London Chamber of Commerce, expressed its frustration that France was "recovering twice their [sic] contribution from the European Development Fund whilst Britain were [sic] only getting half of their contribution back." It organized a conference on Lomé to publicize European aid. Perhaps to encourage more anglophone associates to utilize their envelopes of funding, the Chamber secured EEC money to help pay for ACP CW delegates to attend.⁸⁷

While it was clear that the disappointing British performance was related in part to the geographical distribution of EDF funding, some of the other explanations offered by British civil servants and the UK private sector resemble those advanced by the German government and companies in the 1960s to explain their own failures: namely that EDF procedures were shaped by French practice and difficult to negotiate for other European firms. Originally documentation had been drafted by each associated state, but as many of them were in practice devised by French technical assistants, according to French procedures, and in French, the competition tended to be biased in favor of French firms. These complaints led in 1968 to the Commission establishing a common framework for contracts and technical specifications to be used by all associated states. British accession necessitated further refinement of this framework to accommodate British and Commonwealth procedures and practice. A particularly fundamental problem had arisen in the case of one British professional sector, quantity surveying, since on the continent there was no close parallel to the profession. In the late 1970s the British Royal Institute of Chartered Surveyors successfully urged the British government to ensure that EDF procedures incorporate reference to the profession.

Despite such modifications and the setting up of a new common framework for contract laws and technical specifications, unfamiliar procedures still proved an issue for some British firms, as one discovered when it tendered for a project in Upper Volta (now Burkina Faso). Its quotation for an order of c. £4 million was some 28% lower than that of the other 12 companies that also submitted bids but

⁸⁶ S. C. Johns (UKRep office Brussels) to Powell, 15 Mar. 1982, FCO 98/1385, UKNA. Wimpey gained exclusivity on an important contract for the construction of the Kenya-Sudan Kakuma-Juba road, a regional program partially funded by European aid.

⁸⁷ LCCI Council minutes, 9 Feb 1981, Item 547, Directors report (2) Lomé Conference; 14 Dec 1981, Item 644, Director's report 1, Lomé Conference, CLC/B/150/MS 16459/036, LMA.

⁸⁸ Véronique Dimier, "The EDF, a Dowry for French Companies," in *Business*, ed. Dimier and Stockwell, 248-257.

⁸⁹ Initially the reforms proposed by the Commission had been far from satisfactory to Britain. "Projet de cahier général des marchés publics de travaux financés par le FED. Observations britanniques," 14 Feb. 1977, Bac 118/1983, AHCE.

⁹⁰ Correspondence between P. M. Bergin (Dept of Environment), and Giles Fitzherbert (FCO), 14-21 Feb. 1979, T 372/286, UKNA

was rejected on the grounds that it failed to meet precise tender specifications (even when the firm speedily remedied this deficiency).⁹¹

Unsurprisingly the British suspected that in practice their interests were still disadvantaged by EDF procedures. For example, both British firms and civil servants complained that project intelligence was not available to them early enough to permit adequate time for bidding, with delays experienced in receiving notice of projects from the Commission. British representatives in Brussels were left too often trying to "prise advance information" out of officials in DG8, the commission service responsible for overseeing the implementation of projects by the ACP authorities, once financial agreements were signed between the EEC and the ACP states. In fact, notices of EDF tenders were published regularly in the EEC official journal (which was translated into the several languages of the EEC). From 1976 reports from the Commission to the Council on the results of invitations to EDF tender were also included in this journal. John Coles, a senior British diplomat in Brussels acknowledged as much: "I do not think the explanation can lie in an inadequate flow of information or advice from Brussels ... since the information has been abundantly publicized." Nevertheless, Coles did not doubt that "the whole system" had "a definite bias towards French systems and traditions." Moreover, he suspected another reason for greater French success: the "deliberate though discreet favoring of French, Belgian firms, etc by their well-placed nationals in DG VIII."

Coles' charge spoke to wider British perceptions that the French were all too willing to use every means available to manipulate the system to favor their own national interests. Charles Powell, the British counselor to the UK Permanent Representation to the European Commission (UKRep) in Brussels and later private secretary to Mrs. Thatcher, lamenting the poor British share of contracts, feared Britain could "hardly emulate the French in so tying up the administration of their former territories – a Frenchman behind the potted palms in every Minister's office – that contracts drop into their laps like ripe coconuts." "Nor," he said, should Britain "follow the Italian example of bribing key officials in ACP countries (for which the evidence is circumstantial but conclusive)." ⁹⁶

While British civil servants kept criticizing the European Commission for being too 'French minded', this was not necessarily the case. French colonial officials had certainly dominated DG8 during the first fifteen years of its existence and the EDF had indeed originally been devised following

⁹¹ Johns to Powell, 12 Feb. 1982, FCO 98/1385, UKNA.

⁹² TAAG Report (1983), 2.5 summarizing findings of 1980 report, FCO 98/1649, UKNA. Also see Coker to Powell, 26 Feb. 1982, FCO 98/1385, UKNA.

⁹³ Powell to Coker, 18 Mar. 1982, FCO 98/1385, UKNA.

⁹⁴ John Coles (UKRep office Brussels) to Giles Fitzherbert (EID, FCO), 1 Feb. 1979, T 372/286, UKNA.

⁹⁵ Coles to Fitzherbert, 1 Feb. 1979, T 372/286, UKNA.

⁹⁶ Powell to Peter Graham (DTI), "Access to EDF Contracts," 1 July 1983, FCO 98/1647, UKNA. Certain British firms were not averse to using backhanders either: see e.g., Sarah Stockwell, *The Business of Decolonization. British Business Strategies in the Gold Coast* (Oxford, 2000), 146-152, 187-94.

French colonial procedures.⁹⁷ However, as noticed by scholars working on international bureaucracies, international civil servants tend to shift their loyalty from national to supranational bodies.⁹⁸ Indeed, in order to enhance their own legitimacy and authority French officials in DG8 may have had an interest in playing the role that the Commission expected them to play: of arbiter between member state's interests and guardian of the treaty, in the case of the EDF by ensuring a fair competition for tenders. This is evident in two innovations introduced despite French opposition in the 1960s by Jacques Ferrandi, the director of the EDF within DG8, himself a former French colonial official. The first was the introduction of contrôleurs-délégués (renamed delegates of the Commission after 1975) whose main role was to supervise the design and implementation of projects by the associated states (including the calls for tenders and technical assistance). The second was the creation of a shortlist of autonomous consultancy firms along with a quota system that aimed to maintain a balance between member states in rough proportion to their contribution to the EDF. This was supposed to counteract the capacity of some firms (most likely French), to lobby and suggest projects to the associated states through technical assistance, thereby creating for themselves a preferential position in the subsequent competition for supply and work contracts.⁹⁹

Moreover, the British themselves put pressure on the Commission to change rules that had been devised precisely to guarantee fair competition between the firms of the member and ACP states. This is clearly evident in relation to consultancy, which emerges as the British sector most active in lobbying over the EDF. When Britain joined the EDF, British consultants secured only a small share of technical-assistance contracts, despite the institution of the national quota system noted above. In response the Commission began shortlisting only British firms in relation to some contracts in order to achieve the British quota. As the data in Tables 1 and 2 illustrates, this had the desired effect, and may have played a part in opening the service sector in ACP countries to British consultants. However, at this juncture the British Consultants Bureau (BCB), formed to support engineering and related consultancy exports, concluded that quotas in practice now limited their capacity to secure a still greater share. It began urging the British government to press for the abolition of the national quota system altogether, and accused British representatives of not pursuing the issue with sufficient energy in

⁹⁷ Dimier, *Invention*.

⁹⁸ Morten Egeberg, "Organization and Nationality in the European Commission Services," *Public Administration* 74, no. 4 (1996): 719–735; Antonis Ellinas and Ezra Suleiman, *The European Commission and Bureaucratic Autonomy: Europe's Custodian* (Cambridge, 2012).

⁹⁹ Dimier, *Invention*, 70-8.

¹⁰⁰ It is possible that British firms in other sectors may have been more active in lobbying the government in relation to the EDF than is visible in the sources, especially as business membership of the BOTB provided an inside channel through which they might exercise influence: Morrissey, Smith, and Horesh, *British Aid*, 59-60.

¹⁰¹ By 1987 one third of consulting engineers' overseas business was in developing countries, and much of this was financed by multilateral aid agencies: Morrissey, Smith, and Horesh, *British Aid*, 63.

Brussels, a charge robustly rejected by Powell.¹⁰² The British government subsequently got the Commission to agree that c. 20% of consultancy business should be removed from the quota system and be open to competitive tendering. ¹⁰³ Thereafter it continued to press for the untying of *all* contracts by the abolition of the entire quota system, pushed by ongoing lobbying from the BCB and a few individual firms, such as the civil engineering company, Wallace Evans and Partners.¹⁰⁴ The British argued that discrimination on the grounds of contractor nationality was contrary to the terms of the Lomé Convention since no other aid under Lomé was tied: a somewhat ironic turn of events given that the quota system was established by the Commission to ensure fair competition.¹⁰⁵

Persuading British firms to tender for European aid-funded projects

Yet while UK government officials acknowledged that some British firms had experienced difficulties tendering for EDF contracts, they nevertheless identified a second reason for the disappointing British share of EDF-funded business: the failure of British firms to exploit the opportunities presented by European aid. This perception was bolstered by analysis that showed that when British firms *did* tender for contracts their success rate was better than that of any other member state, as the data for 1981 in Table 4 illustrates.

[INSERT TABLE 4 NEAR HERE]

While one possible interpretation of these figures is that British firms were more selective than their European counterparts in determining which tenders to bid for, civil servants saw them as evidence that an increase in British bids would likely result in more contracts. They concluded that the "nub of the problem" was how to get British firms to tender for contracts arising from EDF projects. ¹⁰⁷ Indeed, for all that the British government was subject to some lobbying in relation to European aid, notably by the consultancy sector, during the early 1980s it was the British state that drove efforts to make the EDF aid benefit British trade and industry.

One manifestation of this was that across Whitehall different UK government departments introduced a range of initiatives to publicize the EDF, including through a program of seminars and visits to individual firms. The BOTB published a *Business Guide to the European Development Fund*

¹⁰² "European Development Fund (EDF) Consultancy Quotas," c. 1982, FCO 1386, UKNA. Also see Powell to Coker, 28 Jan. 1982, FCO 98/1385, UKNA.

¹⁰³ Edna Young (ECD, FCO) to Peter Westmacott, 5 Nov. 1982, FCO 98/1386, UKNA.

¹⁰⁴ C. J. Evans (Wallace Evans and Partners) to C. Onslow, 22 Dec 1982, FCO 98/1645, UKNA.

¹⁰⁵ See papers in UKNA FCO 98/1646, incl. W.B. McCleary, "EDF Consultancy Quota" note, Mar. 1983

¹⁰⁶ Coles to Fitzherbert, 1 Feb. 1979, T 372/286. UKNA.

¹⁰⁷ Crowe to Coker, 25 Mar. 1982, FCO 98/1385, UKNA.

which provided advice on tendering for EDF contracts.¹⁰⁸ From 1980 the FCO and DoT corresponded with British diplomatic posts in ACP countries urging them to identify EDF-funded projects that might be of interest to British business.¹⁰⁹

However, the problem was not just that British firms were unaware of the opportunities presented by the EDF. Rather, although there were important exceptions, it seemed these opportunities did not appeal to them. Tellingly, an expensive advert in the *Financial Times* for the London Chamber of Commerce's Lomé conference had apparently generated only seven British bookings. ¹¹⁰

British firms were especially reluctant to bid for contracts in francophone African countries which had attracted the lion's share of funding under EDF IV. The second TAAG working party reported that British firms struggled to recruit onsite supervisory staff with the requisite language skills, a particular problem since tender documentation was generally prepared by the local governments in French. Such difficulties were particularly acute in the case of countries in the Sahelian and Central African region, which had received nearly half of all contracts awarded to francophone African states: in these countries there were no permanent UK diplomatic posts or banks, and British firms had little prior presence. In general, the working party judged that the "French connection has been viewed as an awesome monolith, almost unassailable," and the costs of setting up in francophone states too high to be worthwhile. 111 Conversely, although few French of Belgian companies won contracts in anglophone states, others, especially German and Italian, did, and British firms perceived anglophone associates as more accessible to the firms of other member states than francophone were to British. Ex-British colonies were, they thought, more "heterogenous" than French, which remained more closely integrated into the French currency system. 113 Anglophone states also had more established local and foreign competition, perhaps because British colonies had attained independence long before the Lomé convention was signed, and non-British firms consequently had time to set up in the anglophone countries and get acquainted with their way of working. 114

Within the Department of Trade, it was suggested that the costs faced by British firms in tendering for contracts in francophone states could be mitigated by working with local firms already

. .

¹⁰⁸ Coker to Powell, 26 Feb. 1982, FCO 98/1385, UKNA.

¹⁰⁹ Powell to Coker, 12 Feb. 1982, FCO 98/1385, UKNA.

¹¹⁰ The Chamber itself, however, viewed the eventual conference as a success. LCCI Council minutes 9 Feb 1981, Item 547 Directors report (2) Lomé Conference, CLC/B/150/MS 16459/036, LMA; Coker to Powell, 26 Feb. 1982, Item 644, Director's report, 14 Dec 1981, 1, Lomé Conference, FCO 98/1385, UKNA.

¹¹¹ TAAG Report (1983), 2.9, FCO 98/1649, UKNA. As suggested by one British government employee: Coker to Powell, 26 Feb. 1982, FCO 98/1385, UKNA.

¹¹² Reports from Commission to Council on results of invitations to tender (EDF), 1978-1985, AHEC. ¹¹³ TAAG Report (1983), 2.9, 3.6, FCO 98/1649, UKNA.

¹¹⁴ See for French firms in Kenya Elisabeth Kleemeier, "La France et l'argent noir du Kenya" [France and the black money of Kenya], *Politique Africaine* 40 (1990): 130–138.

established in these markets.¹¹⁵ However, British firms objected that they struggled to identify local partners in francophone states: not only were there no reliable local trade directories, but local firms were often small, and already closely allied to French or Belgian companies. 116 The TAAG inquiry indeed found that much of the French success in West Africa could be traced to a small group of interconnected business interests. 117 One French company, S.A. de Travaux d'Outre Mer (SATOM), had won ten contracts, more than any other firm. 118 In 1981, for example, four of the eight work contracts won by French companies were effectively granted to SATOM.¹¹⁹ Most of these contracts were secured as part of consortia built with other companies, either French, local or (in four cases) the German firm Wix and Liesenhoff that had also enjoyed considerable success in West Africa. SATOM was affiliated to three other French businesses that had also won contracts, Sainrapt & Brice, Bourdin & Chaussée, and the Société Générale d'Enterprises. In turn these four companies were all subsidiaries of one conglomerate, the Compagnie Générale d'Electricité, which not only had many subsidiaries throughout West Africa but also had consultancy firms within its group. Two other French companies that had done well, the Société Française d'Entreprises de Dragages et de Travaux Publics and the Société Nationale de Travaux Publics, which had won 6 and 2 contracts respectively, were similarly both owned by a single parent company, the Compagnie Française d'Enterprises. The TAAG working party concluded that "in very considerable measure," the large Franco-Belgian share of the total value of EDF works contracts was due to these two parent companies, and their organization and local presence.120

Ironically the formation of consortia had in fact been encouraged by the European Commission in its attempts to resolve what became known as the 'discrimination issue', that is the disproportionate share of contracts which the French firms enjoyed in the 1960s in comparison to German. Yet although there was certainly evidence that the creation of consortia helped a small number of important French firms secure contracts, British analysis was not entirely accurate. In 1981 more than 30 other French firms had got EDF contracts, including 28 in the supply sector. Again, this was largely because the European Commission tended to issue multiple tenders for single projects, with the objective of increasing competition between firms of the member states.

¹¹⁵ TAAG Report (1983), 2.9, FCO 98/1649, UKNA. As suggested by one British government employee: Coker to Powell, 26 Feb. 1982, FCO 98/1385, UKNA.

¹¹⁶ TAAG Report (1983), 3.9, FCO 98/1649, UKNA.

¹¹⁷ TAAG Report (1983), 2.14, 2-4, FCO 98/1649, UKNA.

¹¹⁸ Eleven between 1976 and 1981: AHCE, sequence Com 76-81, reports from Commission to Council on results of invitations to tender (EDF), 1977-82.

¹¹⁹ Report from Commission to Council on results of invitations to tender (EDF), 29 July 1982, COM 82/538, AHCE.

¹²⁰ TAAG Report (1983), 2.14.2-4, FCO 98/1649, UKNA.

¹²¹ Dimier, "The EDF," 258

¹²² Report from Commission to Council on results of invitations to tender (EDF), 29 July 1982, COM 82/538, AHCE.

British companies naturally fared better in ACP CW countries, especially the remaining British dependencies in the Caribbean (as well as in Somalia and Ethiopia or in regional projects involving several states). ¹²³ Even so, British firms complained that EDF contracts awarded to anglophone states were typically too small and subject to cumbersome procedures to be attractive. Exchange control regulations delayed or impeded the import of materials and the repatriation of earnings, undermining business confidence and activity even when external payment was guaranteed by the EDF. ¹²⁴ Tendering for European-funded projects even in ACP CW states may consequently have been less appealing than pursuing other opportunities arising from British bilateral aid, especially through the ATP. Morrissey has shown that in the 1980s ATP generated more exports than all other forms of aid and that large firms in the works and supplies sectors were the principal beneficiaries: precisely those sectors which had appeared slowest to respond to the opportunities offered by the EDF. For these large British firms ATP had the additional advantage that about one third of ATP contracts were directed at India, China and middle-income countries to which British firms had historic associations, but which were not included in Lomé. ¹²⁵

For a variety of reasons, both TAAG working groups judged firms in the works sector especially had, then, not pursued opportunities under the EDF with sufficient vigor. ¹²⁶ In Brussels, Powell was blunt. British firms were "unadventurous." ¹²⁷

For their part civil servants remained committed to remedying a situation in which Britain was contributing more to the EDF than it received back in contracts and procurement. By this point Britain had won some concessions and changes to Commission procedure. It had succeeded in getting the Commission to be more transparent, producing regular and more detailed statistics on the performance of member states' companies under the EDF, and to improve information flows and the payment system. Following the second TAAG enquiry, the British government also ramped up its own efforts to publicize the EDF. At the Department of Trade, recently merged with the Department of Industry, a World Aid Section now provided more systematic attention to the business opportunities arising from overseas aid and was busy spreading "the good news [about the EDF] to British industry." As Powell, at this date still in Brussels, urged, "we cannot give up looking for ways to improve" Britain's share of EDF business.

1.

¹²³ Reports from Commission to Council on results of invitations to tender (EDF), 1978-1985, AHCE.

¹²⁴ TAAG Report (1983), 2.5, 3.6, 3.9, FCO 98/1649, UKNA.

¹²⁵ Oliver Morrissey, "An Evaluation of the Economic Effects of the Aid and Trade Provision," *Journal of Development Studies*, 28, no. 1 (1991): 104-29, tables 1, 6.

¹²⁶ TAAG Report (1983), 2.5, FCO 98/1649, UKNA.

¹²⁷ Powell to Coker, 18 Mar. 1982, FCO 98/1385, UKNA. More generally see Andrew Dilley, "Business, the Commonwealth and the Rhetoric of Development: the Federation of Commonwealth Chambers of Commerce and Africa, 1945-1974," in *Business*, ed. Dimier and Stockwell, 37-68.

¹²⁸ Powell to Graham (DTI), "Access to EDF Contracts," 1 July 1983, FCO 98/1647, UKNA.

¹²⁹ Note W.B. McCleary (ECD, FCO), "EDF: The British Share," 28 June 1983, FCO 98/1647, UKNA; Powell to Graham (DTI), 1 July 1983 "Access to EDF Contracts," FCO 98/1647, UKNA.

Perhaps because of these various efforts, by July 1983 the British share of contracts was finally increasing, reaching (under EDF IV) more than 14%, while that under EDF V grew to c 16%. The latter was boosted by the award of a major contract to Rush and Tomkins for the construction of a dam in Ethiopia: a contract won only after intense pressure by the UKRep in Brussels and the Ambassador in Addis Ababa to "counter Ethiopian and Italian skulduggery" and (in a comment that speaks to UK government complaints about British business) the firm's own failure fully to "follow the proper procedures". ¹³⁰ Table 5 shows that in the second five years of Lomé's operation from 1983 to 1988 (when EDF IV [1975] was little by little superseded by EDF V [1979], and later on by EDF VI [1984], Britain's share of contracts awarded to European states tended to oscillate between 10 and 20%, much like that of France. As new countries like Portugal entered the EEC, and their own African ex-colonies joined the Lomé convention, France lost its predominance. In 1987, a transitional year (most of the contracts being still funded under EDF V while EDF VI became operational), British firms for the first time began to overtake French companies. By the end of 1988 the UK share of EDF VI contracts (excluding ACP and Third Countries) was 20.28% of all contracts, whereas France had 13.88%. ¹³¹ The exceptional British share of the contracts under EDF VI was in part due to one single contract of 11, 203.511 ECUs allocated to a road construction in Malawi. The successful firm, Stirling Intr. Civil Engineering Ltd, beat twenty other companies including two from France. 132 French participation in a bid in anglophone Africa, as much as the British score in 1987, was here exceptional, however. More than ten years after Lomé was signed, few French companies ventured to propose an offer for an EDF tender launched in former British colonies and vice-versa.

[INSERT TABLE 5 NEAR HERE]

Conclusion

The ten-year period from Britain's entry to the EEC through to the early 1980s represented a distinctive phase in Britain's experience of the EDF. It was bookended by the efforts of two Conservative governments to ensure overseas aid delivered commercial benefits for Britain. In advance of British accession, the Heath government was cautiously optimistic that participation in European aid would advantage Britain, and judged, more generally, that multilateral aid could be a more satisfactory

¹³⁰ Note, Crowe, "European Development Fund: British Share of Contracts," 15 July 1983, FCO 98/1647, UKNA.

¹³¹ Report from Commission to Council on results of invitations to tender (E.D.F.), Nov. 1989, Com 89/599, AHCE. Position 31 Dec. 1988 under EDFVI UK (incl. ACP and Third Countries): 15.34% of all contracts (France 10.50%). UK share (excl. ACP and Third Countries): 20.28% of all contracts (France 13.88%).

¹³² Report from Commission to Council on the results of invitations to tender (E.D.F.), 8 June 1989, Com 89/286, AHCE.

instrument for the promotion of British trade and industry than bilateral. Ten years on and this optimism about the EDF had faded. As a late entrant to the EEC, Britain had had to adapt to procedures shaped by the interests and practice of existing member states. Amidst accumulating evidence that British firms were not securing many EDF contracts, and under pressure from the consultancy sector, the first Thatcher government lobbied the Commission to adapt its procedures to redress a perceived bias in favor of French interests. However British civil servants were convinced that the reasons for the poor return on the UK's contribution to EEC aid also reflected the failure of British firms in the works and supplies sectors to exploit EDF opportunities.

While some British firms and business associations were episodically active in lobbying the UK government to improve access to EDF money, our research in UK archives reveals that it was mainly the British government that tried to convince sometimes-reluctant British businesses to capitalize on the opportunities arising from Britain's participation in European aid and realize the returns on the British flow of money to the EDF to which the UK was committed as a price of EEC membership. Eventually during the 1980s the government's efforts lobbying both the European Commission and British business did bring about an improvement in Britain's share of contracts.

Our findings thus provide evidence of one state's eagerness to use supranational agencies to its own advantage and of the strategies it employed to do so. But they also show that donor states could find their interests thwarted. In the case of the aid instruments of the EEC this might not only be by other member states with the same ambitions (in Britain's case, France especially), but also by an active European Commission, which, as guardian of the EEC Treaty, was trying to ensure fair competition between member states' firms in the field of development. 133 Post-colonial global aid governance could disturb old colonial connections, imposing new kinds of regulations and opening member states' international chasse gardée to competition. Even so, granular analysis of the distribution of EDF contracts shows this was not sufficient to displace established associations between Britain, France, and Belgium and their former colonies. Distinctive features of British and French colonialism respectively had resulted in different commercial, legal environments and currency regimes. This contributed to situations in francophone Africa that British firms, notably in the construction sector, did not consider attractive or deemed too impenetrable to be worth bothering with. Together with the subtle post-colonial influence each ex-colonial power exercised on their 'own' ACP states, this ensured that the distribution of EDF contracts reproduced established commercial patterns from the colonial era. It was not just (as Nkrumah had argued) old imperial ambitions but also old geographies of empire that persisted deep into the post-colonial era.

¹³³ As it did in other fields like state-aid control and industrial policy: Warlouzet, "Collapse."

Sarah Stockwell, King's College London, London, UK

SARAH STOCKWELL is a professor of history at King's College London and works on British decolonization. Her books include The Business of Decolonization: British Business Strategies in the Gold Coast, 1945–1957 (2000) and The British End of the British Empire (2018), and the edited collections The British Empire: Themes and Perspectives (2007); The Wind of Change: Harold Macmillan and British Decolonization (2013), with L.J. Butler; and The Business of Development in Post-Colonial Africa (2021), with Véronique Dimier.

Véronique Dimier, The Université Libre de Bruxelles, Brussels, Belgium

VÉRONIQUE DIMIER is Associate Professor at the Université Libre de Bruxelles. She has published Le Gouvernement des Colonies, Regards Croisés Franco-Britanniques [The government of the colonies, Franco-British perspectives] (2004) and The Invention of a European Development Bureaucracy: Recycling Empire (2014), as well as the edited collection, The Business of Development in Post-Colonial Africa (2021), with Sarah Stockwell.

Table 1

National aggregate values of EDF IV contracts (by contract type) on 30 September 1982 at the end of the first 5 years of funding under Lomé (in ECU).*

Companies	Works		Supply		Technical		Total		member-state
from:					Assistance				contribution to
									EDF IV (%)
	Value		Value		Value		Value		
	m. ECU	%	m. ECU	%	m. ECU	%	m. ECU	%	
Germany	72.865	12.79	77.432	23.53	70.815	24.06	221.112	18.53	25.95
Belgium	61.439	10.79	19.547	5.94	26.031	8.84	107.017	9.46	6.25
France	242.716	42.60	90.906	27.61	67.389	22.90	401.011	33.61	25.95
Italy	114.290	20.06	51.025	15.50	37.137	12.62	202.452	16.97	12.00
Luxembourg			0.021	0.01	4.608	1.57	4.629	0.39	0.20
Netherlands	3.85	5.94	16.463	5.00	25.311	8.60	75.624	6.34	7.95
Denmark	2.319	0.41	2.601	0.79	6.698	2.28	11.608	0.97	2.40
UK	42.24	7.47	71.106	21.60	50.065	17.01	163.411	13.70	18.70
Ireland			0.046	0.02	6.229	2.12	6.275	0.53	0.60
EC Total	569.719	100	329.147	100	294.283	100	1,193.139	100	100.00
		(55.02)		(85.43)		(87.58)		(67.92)	
A.C.P	455.590	43.98	32.625	8.47	39.918	11.88	528.133	30.06	
P.T.O.M.									
3rd countries	10.254	1.00	23.501	6.10	1.794	0.54	35.549	2.02	
Total ECU	1035.553	100	385.273	100	335.995	100	1751.821	100	
(%)		(58.94)		(21.93)		(19.13)		(100)	

*The European Currency Unit (ECU) was used by the EEC as a unit of account from March 1979 until the introduction of the Euro in January 1999. It was based on a basket of member countries' currencies. Source: TAAG Report (1983), table 3, FCO 98/1649, UKNA; Member state contributions to EDF IV from the EEC Court of Auditors' annual report concerning the financial year 1981, *Official Journal of the European Communities*, 35, 31 Dec. 1982, c. 344, p. 169.

Table 2 Cumulative UK % share of contracts under EDF IV by sector in the first 5 years of funding under Lomé*

	Works	Supplies	Technical	Total
			Assistance	
31 Dec. 1978	3.95	21.22	11.98	9.07
	2.51	16.65	10.39	6.44
31 Dec. 1979	6.42	15.42	12.32	10.22
	3.65	13.30	10.54	7.01
31 Dec. 1980	6.77	17.81	16.25	12.08
	3.81	15.10	14.01	8.27
31 Dec. 1981	6.06	21.62	16.28	12.73
	3.39	18.49	14.19	8.69
31 Dec. 1982	7.45	21.62	17.37	13.86
	4.08	18.55	15.22	9.41

*Note: italicized numbers take account of ACP and 3rd countries. Source: Pat Jenkins [?] to John Coles (by this date private secretary to the PM), 16 May 1983, "UK Share of Business," FCO 98/1647, UKNA. There are minor discrepancies between the figures for the UK in 1982 reported in the two different original sources used for tables 1 and 2. Figures in table 2 are the same as those in the Commission's report: Final report from Commission to Council on the results of invitations to tender (E.D.F.), 16 April 1983, Com 83/190, AHCE.

Table 3 EDF IV: Allocation of programmable aid under EDF IV in 1975 and actual financial implementation by 31 December 1981 (Value m. ECU*).

Anglophone	Allocation	Payment
Tanzania	103.4	47.2
Sudan	90.6	32.8
Uganda	73.6	18.5
Kenya	72.0	47.5
Malawi	67.9	41.2
Ghana	48.0	20.0
Zambia	45.1	27.8
Sierra Leone	31.1	14.6
Lesotho	25.0	10.8
Jamaica	20.0	9.4
Botswana	19.0	11.7
Mauritius	15.3	3.3
Swaziland	12.0	7.8
Gambia	11.3	5.9
Trinidad & T	10.3	1.5
Fiji	9.9	5.4
Solomon Isl.	9.3	0.9
Nigeria	9.0	2.1
St Lucia	3.2	0.9
Barbados	2.6	1.3
Seychelles	2.4	1.0
Grenada	2.0	1.1
Bahamas	1.8	0.4
Tuvalu	0.6	0.3
Dominica	0.5	0.4
Kiribati	0.5	0.1
St Vincent	0	0
Total	686.4	313.9

Francophone	Allocation	Payment
Zaire	96.5	32.7
Mali	73.5	58.5
Madagascar	72.0	47.5
Niger	68.5	46.9
Upper Volta	68.0	34.8
Guinea	64.0	39.7
Senegal	59.0	35.7
Rwanda	58.7	41.9
Burundi	58.1	31.5
Cameroon	55.3	29.2
Chad	51.9	25.8
Benin	44.3	21.4
Ivory Coast	40.0	18.0
C. Afr. Rep.	37.3	21.4
Togo	35.7	26.0
Mauritania	33.6	22.1
Congo	25.0	21.9
Guyana	12.8	7.3
Gabon	9.5	6.73
Comoros	6.1	2.3
Djibouti	2.7	1.3
Tonga	3.2	2.4
Vanuatu	0	0
Total	975.7	575.0

^{*} Source: EEC Court of Auditors' annual report concerning the financial year 1981, *Official Journal of the European Communities*, 35, 31 Dec. 1982, C 344, 170. These figures only include British, French, and Belgian ex-colonies and overseas territories. It also excludes aid awarded on a regional basis. Progammable aid refers to aid that was given for a specific purpose.

Table 4 Percentage of bids submitted by firms and percentage of contracts won by country in 1981*

	UK	France	Italy	Germany	ACP- domiciled firms
Bids	7	41	13	12	27
Contracts	9	36	12	12	30

^{*} Figures rounded up or down to nearest whole number. Calculated from table in Powell to Coker, 18 March 1982, FCO 98/1385, UKNA, using supplementary information supplied by Auclert (EEC), briefing paper prepared for Hurd by Crowe on British share EDF contracts, FCO 98/1385, UKNA.

 $\label{eq:Table 5} Table \ 5$ Cumulative UK % share of contracts under EDF IV-VI by sector 1983-1988*

Date	Works	Supplies	Technical	Total
			Assistance	
31 Dec. 1983, EDF IV	8.58	21.24	17.33	14.41
EDF IV	4.63	18.42	15.25	9.80
EDF V	16.35	14.02	18.56	15.90
EDF V	9.92	13.59	17.08	11.71
31 Dec. 1984, EDF V	17.69	20.41	20.15	19.21
	10.00	18.14	18.82	13.89
31 Dec. 1985, EDF V	16.89	26.37	19.02	20.76
	9.42	22.05	17.77	14.74
31 Dec. 1986, EDF V	15.95	28.36	17.87	20.87
EDF V	8.70	24.09	16.73	14.81
31 Dec. 1987, EDF V	15.63	28.58	16.56	20.51
EDF V	8.27	24.46	15.58	14.55
EDF VI	71.31	21.35	32.98	37.69
EDF VI	35.68	20.62	31.51	30.72
31 Dec. 1988, EDF VI	18.48	21.76	20.45	20.28
EDF VI	8.51	20.57	19.05	15.34

^{*} Note: italicized numbers take account of ACP and 3rd countries. Source: Reports from Commission to Council on the results of invitations to tender (E.D.F.), Com 89, AHCE.